TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

January 22, 2014

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams

OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen (Assessor), David Smith, Arthur Dennis & Abby Smith (Fire Department), Ann Green & Chase Kling (Planning Board), Rachel Ruppel (UVRPC), Harry Pease (Conservation Commission),Tim Cole, Ruth Hook, Paul Carriero, Linda Pease,  Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)

I.  Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:31 pm.

Steve Allen – Assessor

Allen reported that he had completed the input of the most recent sub-division and continues to input data from cyclical work.

Allen will also have completed current use change tax documentation by the February meeting with regards to property on Route 10.  He will consult with NH Department of Revenue along with the property owner for accurate information.

Louise Mack – Town Clerk/Tax Collector

Steketee asked Mack if she was going to have her Deputy Town Clerk assist her with the minutes at town meeting and if she had allowed her to work independently at the office.  Mack stated that she has a process with taking minutes at town meeting and her deputy is welcome to join her at that time and that her deputy worked independently during the primary on January 21st.

Steketee said that it is important to keep town records safe and asked if the Deputy Tax Collector had access to these records.  Mack stated that the deputy requires further training, but will be given access.   Steketee was concerned that tax payments were being mailed to Mack’s personnel address and the deputy would not legally be allowed to collect her mail.  Mack stated that she is willing to give permission to her deputy to collect her mail and will contact the post office to see what is required to do this legally.

Steketee asked Mack about the Town Clerk position now being paid by fees, changing to wages.  Mack stated that it was up to the Board to determine how the position was compensated, but most towns are changing to a wage schedule.

Rachel Ruppel – Upper Valley Regional Planning Commission – Capital Improvement Plan

Ruppel explained how a capital improvement plan is designed looking at both what capital project the town will need along with how to finance such projects by looking ahead and plan in advance to balance the tax rate.  She suggested a six-year window for review and updating.

Cooley felt that six years was not long enough.  Ruppel explained that it was best to keep projects regulated on certain items, but not on obvious long-term projects.

Adams explained the town’s capital reserve fund established for budgeting, but the Boards concern at this time is structures and buildings and felt that six years was too short a time span.  Ruppel said that state law recommends periodic updating; this helps to plan with progress, such as technology, and updating the town’s goals.  Six years also assists with financial allocations.  Cooley stated that what is needed is long term visions for the town first and financials second.

Steketee stated that what the Board is looking at now is the town office, the foundation is in trouble, the cost of heating is high and there are other various problems with the building.  Is it better to upgrade or repair the building?  Do we want all buildings on the same site?  More information is required to move forward and communication is key for town input.  There is also times when professional assistance is required as well.  Steketee said that this is where UVRPC comes in.

Ruppel said that there is a two step process, first step is to determine all town structures then second to process, evaluate and assess all of the buildings and do a study to propose any alterations and cost schedule.

Adams asked who should be in charge of this, Selectboard or Planning Board.  Ruppel said it could be either board.  Green stated that it would be a community involved study with either board overseeing.  Adams felt this was compatible with the work the Planning Board was doing.

The Board asked Rupple for a cost of professional services for a capital improvement plan by the next meeting on January 29th.  Ruppel agreed to get the information to the Board by that date.  She thought that for 2014 a plan for adoption for town facilities could be put together and in 2015 a selection of choices and development of a specific capital improvement plan.

Chief Arthur Dennis – Fire Department


Dennis distributed a recommendation for a fire truck purchase from the truck committee.

Adams asked if these were general, not specific, specifications.  Dennis said he was correct.  Steketee asked what the ISO specifications are for the number of gallons of water delivered.  Dennis said that within 15 minutes on scene, 250 gallons per minutes to obtain a lower ISO rating.  Steketee asked if the Board would be receiving a set of specifications for a new fire truck. Dennis said they would.

D. Smith asked if a warrant article for a new fire truck would be submitted for this year’s town meeting to let voters decide if a new truck should be purchased.  Adams said that it would have been easier if the purchasing recommendations could have been submitted in September long with specifications.

Steketee explained how other departments give detailed specifications with such large money purchases and without specifications it is hard to justify the cost.  Adams explained that the Board is responsible to respond to questions at town meeting regarding big ticket items such as a $380,000 fire truck.  It without specifications and requirements it is not possible to answer such questions to the satisfaction of the tax payers.

Smith said it should be up to the fire department to address any questions and let the town decide how to proceed.  Adams stated that when the Board presents a warrant article it is best to be prepared and know specifics.  Steketee said that the town’s people deserve to know where their money is going and what is being purchased.  Smith said that the capital reserve replacement schedule should be followed.

Cooley asked if the fire department could have clear specifications to the Board by the January 29th meeting for review.  Dennis talked about his preference for a chasse.

Carriero suggested that the Board decide if they will place a warrant article for a new fire truck on the warrant or not.  This would give the fire department the opportunity to gather signatures for a petitioned warrant article.

Fire Department personnel had to leave the meeting due to a fire/medical call.

II. Approval of Minutes

The minutes for January 8, 2014 were approved as amended.

The minutes for January 13, 2014 were approved as amended.

The minutes for January 15, 2014 were approved as written.

III. Old Business

A. Board Reports

Cooley reported that when the Energy Committee had the town office inspected it was discovered that the pressure in the water tank was not working correctly and requires replacement.

The Board discussed the rodent problem in the walls of the town office and the decaying odor coming from the heating ducts and basement.  The Board asked Clifford to obtain a quote from Terminex for trapping the larger rodents.

The Board reviewed a letter regarding a logger dragging logs down a Class VI road.  The letter was signed by the Board.

Steketee reported that the Planning Board has approved the sub-division regulations at the January 20th meeting.  Excavation regulations and process were discussed and when an intent for excavation is submitted the proper step is to obtain a permit from the Planning Board prior to submitting an intent.

B. Web-Page

Adams discussed having a banner at the top of each page so it is clear what is being viewed, but other than that issue he felt the page was well constructed.

Steketee felt that this was still a work in progress, but a great starting point for the site.  The Board agreed to initiate the new web-page and make necessary changes and updates as warranted.

IV. New Business

Steketee reported that a letter had been received from Peyton Place regarding a permit of assembly.  Peyton has attempted since May to have the Fire Chief inspect the restaurant for such a permit, but has been unsuccessful to date and is now very concerned about being shut down.

Adams stated that this situation has been brought to Dennis’ attention on more than one occasion without any action taken.  The Board discussed options and decided to personally speak with Dennis and have the inspection done immediately.  They also agreed that the Fire Marshall should be informed and asked how to proceed.  The Board asked Clifford to speak with the Fire Marshall and Steketee will speak with Dennis in the morning.

Steketee voiced his concern that if Peyton Place is forced to shut down and they experience any loss of income that the town becomes liable.

Steketee reported speaking with Bruce Schweagler regarding a warrant article that would allow solar power without additional taxes.  Schwaegler asked if the Board would consider placing the article on the warrant.  Cooley stated that this topic was on the agenda for the Conservation Commission meeting on January 23rd and she will report back to the Board.

The Board will meet on Wednesday, January 29th to discuss the fire departments request for a warrant article on a new fire truck; Peyton Place complaint; any additional review of the 2014 budget worksheet; and any final warrant articles from the Board.

The meeting adjourned at 8:32 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,

